

THIRD-LEVEL PEACEBUILDING: EXILED ACTIVISTS FILL THE VOID IN THE WOMEN'S PEACE MOVEMENT IN MYANMAR

Anna Snyder

For decades, the nonviolent contestation of the Myanmar's military regime has come from diaspora outside the country. Their activities comprise what Yossi Shain calls the "third level" of peacebuilding. A primary example of third-level peacebuilding, the Women's League of Burma (WLB) illustrates how diaspora peacebuilding fills a political gap in global politics. WLB was able to overcome the ethnic and political divisions plaguing much of the exile community and formed an alliance of ethnic minority women's organizations in refugee camps in Thailand and in India. In this transnational space on the borderlands of Myanmar, they grew in strength and skill, building transnational networks and a cadre of well-trained, experienced leaders, many of whom are now heads of civil society organizations (CSO) in Myanmar. Once the country opened politically and the diaspora was invited to return, WLB became the "main actor" in the women's movement in Myanmar, filling a political void by taking on controversial political issues, challenging the military, and modelling nonviolent alternatives. This study shows that women's refugee organizations can develop the capacity to make unique contributions to third-level peacebuilding.

INTRODUCTION

For decades, the nonviolent contestation of Myanmar's military regime has come from outside the country, yet it is difficult to judge the significance of the diaspora in the political and social changes inside Myanmar.¹ Their activities comprise what Yossi Shain calls the "third level" of peacebuilding.² One prominent returnee claims, "If you look at the whole peace process, the movers, the shakers and the drivers of the process are returnees."³ The Women's League of Burma (WLB) is a primary example. WLB was able to overcome the ethnic and political divisions plaguing much of the exile community and form an alliance of ethnic minority women's organizations in refugee camps in Thailand and in India. In this transnational space on the borderlands of Myanmar, the alliance grew in strength and skill, building transnational networks and a cadre of well-trained, experienced leaders, many of whom are now heads of civil society organizations in Myanmar. Once the country opened politically and diaspora were invited to return, WLB became the "main actor" in the women's movement in Myanmar, filling a political gap.⁴

Collaboration between women's groups inside the country and outside the country was mutually beneficial for many years; these translocal relationships were important for their growth and survival. As the political context began to change and the peace process moved forward, the women's movement inside Myanmar needed WLB's leadership. It was women's groups in Myanmar that proposed to WLB that it return to Myanmar and work together with the women's movement. Andrea explained:

At that time, for the woman groups in Myanmar, they lacked leadership, they did not know, they did not have much experience back then like four, five years ago.... So they were proposing, that is what I heard, proposing WLB come and to work together [inside Myanmar].⁵

Given the expressed need and the changing political environment, WLB made the difficult decision to expand its work to inside Myanmar. In 2017, the organization moved its headquarters to Yangon, joining women's organizations in Myanmar to advocate for women's inclusion in political dialogue and pursuing the struggle for the rights of ethnic minorities. At this point, WLB members became outsider/insiders, encountering advantages and challenges as diaspora and as refugees.

Studying WLB's transnational activism offers the opportunity to understand more fully the unique contributions and challenges of third-level peacebuilding while simultaneously highlighting the complex agency of refugee women. As returnees, WLB members provided necessary leadership. Their bold political agenda and willingness to confront the military and security services filled a gap in the women's movement, but at the same time resulted in high levels of scrutiny from the military and mistrust from some women's organizations. Their international experience and networks were valued but became a source of tension when the exiles were perceived as more visible than insiders. Their stance against persecution of the Rohingya cost them friendships. Initiators, founders, leaders, educators, "heroes," and visionaries, some diaspora are finding, nonetheless, that they are no longer needed as women's organizations in Myanmar gain skill and confidence. This article tells the stories of women leaders in the movement for women's inclusion in the peace process in Myanmar. The struggles they face as returning refugees are considerable and significant for understanding the role the diaspora plays in countries in transition.

THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

This study of the WLB illustrates how diaspora peacebuilding fills a political gap in global politics.⁶ Conflict resolution in communal conflicts is often a "three-level game of peacemaking"; the three levels appear when diasporas take on a role in peace efforts, operating between the interstate and the domestic levels.⁷ Diasporas act in a distinct realm of world politics,⁸ what Shain calls the "third level."⁹ In this transnational political space, sharing knowledge and learning democratization processes are essential.¹⁰ Influence comes from both economic and "social" remittances, that is, the transnational flow of ideas and social capital.¹¹ In the 1990s, the Burmese diaspora formed extensive transnational advocacy networks to mobilize collective action for democracy and to bring attention to gross human rights violations. Since 2011, when Myanmar President Thein Sein invited the diaspora to "come back," many individuals made the difficult decision to return to their country of origin, bringing their ideas, expertise, and new social and political behaviours with them. During the democratization process, sending states such as Myanmar become more open to diaspora.¹²

Global politics are increasingly connected meaning that politics within

nation states are “significantly impacted by the migrant communities and diasporas of those polities.”¹³ However, the role of conflict diasporas often goes unacknowledged, meaning that not enough is understood about third-level peacemaking in international affairs. As a result, more is known about how diasporas contribute to and thus perpetuate armed conflict in their countries of origin than about the role they play in peacemaking.¹⁴ Nevertheless, scholars have categorized types and historical examples of diaspora conflict intervention,¹⁵ identified mobilizing factors and unique contributions,¹⁶ and examined diaspora organizational structures that facilitate peacemaking partnerships.¹⁷ Contemporary research challenges the binary narrative framing diaspora as either peacemakers or peacewreckers; for example, Cathy Wilcock studies the extent to which diaspora motivations build on, resonate with, or subvert local resistance.¹⁸

Focusing attention on WLB introduces gender and refugee agency to the study of diaspora peacebuilding. “Diaspora” covers a wide range of categories, from refugee, exile, and immigrant to displaced or stateless person. Although their experience differs widely, refugees possess complex and heterogeneous capacities to shape resolution processes. For example, research shows that Burmese refugee networks not only receive support but also provide it to family and friends.¹⁹ Cindy Horst maintains refugees tend to become active citizens because of their experiences, not despite their experiences.²⁰ As such, increasingly, international agencies are calling for the inclusion of refugees in resolving displacement and in building peace, despite often contradictory and limiting policy frameworks.²¹ Studies of refugee capacity in the Global South help to shape calls for inclusion in peacebuilding.

In contrast, most studies on women conflict refugees look at the violence, discrimination, and human rights abuses female refugees face in seeking to draw attention to the gendered impact of war and armed conflict and the need for gendered humanitarian assistance. In these studies, the agency of women who live in exile for decades, warehoused in refugee camps in the Global South, is often obscured.²² Nevertheless, Amanda Coffie’s 2019 study showcases the resistance of Liberian refugee women in Ghana and concludes they were not passive actors, despite their limited resource capacity.²³ My own research in refugee and migrant camps on the Thai-Myanmar border illustrates the empowering effect of the work of women-led refugee organizations.²⁴ Despite the great variety of gendered capacity, context, and obstacles, historical examples do exist of women’s refugee organizations

leading peacemaking and/or post-agreement peacebuilding, such as in El Salvador and Cambodia.²⁵ This study, then, builds on the theory that women's refugee organizations can develop the capacity to make unique contributions to third-level peacebuilding.

BACKGROUND TO THE CONFLICTS IN MYANMAR

Since its independence from Britain in 1948, Myanmar has experienced civil war resulting from ethnic, political, and economic tensions. After independence, the government was challenged by armed communist and ethnic groups that maintained they were under-represented in the 1948 constitution. The autonomy promised to minority states was never granted. Instead, General Ne Win staged a coup in 1962 instituting authoritarian military rule and, in 1974, suspending the constitution. His policy of "burmanisation" banned the teaching of ethnic minority languages, history, and customs and outlawed printing in any language other than Burmese. During decades of junta rule, the military committed many human rights violations against ethnic minorities, including the use of civilians in slave labour, rapes, extrajudicial killings, and burning of entire villages. As the armed resistance increased and the human rights abuses of the Burma Army grew, hundreds of thousands of ethnic minorities fled their homes, becoming refugees in border states or internally displaced peoples. Nonviolent opposition from the Burman ethnic majority was crushed with brutal force in 1988, and the leader of the democratic movement and the National League for Democracy (NLD), Daw Aung San Suu Kyi, was placed under house arrest for approximately twenty years.

Years of international pressure on the military government to institute a new constitution culminated in a widely criticized referendum in 2008 and a constitution that reinforced military dominance with an automatic 25 percent representation in parliament. After the 2010 parliamentary elections, the newly appointed president, Thein Sein, opened the country, freeing Aung San Suu Kyi, easing censorship, releasing some 650 political prisoners, and negotiating a nationwide ceasefire signed by all but seven of the approximately seventeen ethnic armed organizations (EAOs) in 2015. When the NLD came to power through democratic elections in 2016, Aung San Suu Kyi became the first State Counsellor of Myanmar, overseeing, along with other matters of state, the complex and ongoing political dialogue process.

The new government, although constrained by the military, organized a series of nationwide peace conferences titled “Union Peace Conference—21st Century Panglong,” honouring the agreement signed by Suu Kyi’s father, General Aung San, in 1947.

Despite the ceasefire agreements and peace summits, fighting continued. In 2018, a United Nations (UN) fact-finding mission released a report describing massive violations by the Tatmadaw, the Myanmar military, in three ethnic states. The UN report followed the Tatmadaw’s brutal counter-insurgency against the Rohingya, who were not included in the peace process. In 2017, the Rohingya, a Muslim minority that had been denied citizenship by the military junta for decades, formed the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army (ARSA) in response to growing persecution by Buddhist extremists in Rakhine State. ARSA attacked a military base and security force outposts throughout northern Rakhine State. In retaliation, Tatmadaw crushed ARSA and forced hundreds of thousands of Rohingya—and tens of thousands of Rakhine—to flee across Myanmar’s borders to Bangladesh, in what some international actors are identifying as genocide.²⁶ In early 2021, as I was writing this article, the military staged a coup; placed Aung San Suu Kyi, whose party, the NLD, won the November 2020 elections by a landslide, under arrest; imprisoned thousands; and killed hundreds of nonviolent activists protesting the coup. The peace process is at a standstill; fighting has escalated, including military bombing of EAO-held territories.

WOMEN’S LEAGUE OF BURMA: BACKGROUND

In the 1990s on the Thai-Myanmar border, women exiled from Myanmar developed a grassroots network of women’s NGOs that grew out their experiences of gendered conflict.²⁷ Their heightened awareness of gender relations as refugees, migrant workers, and student activists led to the formation of ethnic women’s associations, and in 1999, twelve of the ethnic organizations joined together, bridging their differences, to found the Women’s League of Burma (WLB). Since its inception, WLB has offered training and services in refugee and migrant worker camps and documented the status of key gender issues, including maternal health, HIV/AIDS, and gendered violence, focusing primarily on rape by the Burmese military. Over the years, WLB connected with global women’s movements, networking on issues like trafficking of women. Although the international connection meant renewed

opposition from male political leaders, participating in global networks presented many opportunities, including the experience of attending UN international and regional conferences as well as training in women's rights policy and constitutional law.

The objectives of WLB are to work for (1) women's empowerment and advancement of the status of women; (2) the increased participation of women in all spheres of society; and (3) the increased participation of women in the democracy movement, and the peace and national reconciliation process.²⁸ With international support, WLB leaders participated in national level constitutional and reconciliation meetings of the Burmese government in exile, always advocating for gender inclusion. Once Myanmar moved towards democracy and the implementation of the national ceasefire agreements, WLB began to take a leadership role in the women's movement inside Myanmar. In 2017, it moved its headquarters from Chiang Mai, Thailand, to Yangon.

METHODOLOGY

This article is based on qualitative research collected on WLB specifically and on the leadership role of female diaspora in the ongoing peace process generally. In fall 2017, with funding from the International Peace Research Association Foundation, I conducted twelve interviews in Yangon with WLB leaders, including two co-secretaries general of WLB and nine who are heads of or leaders in nongovernmental organizations advocating for peace in Myanmar. Interviewees were chosen based on the contact list of my research consultant, Zaceu Lian, and their availability during my on-site visit.²⁹ Most were leaders of women's efforts to gain representation in the peace process at the national level. All had very strong connections to WLB, either as founders, current or former leaders, or trainees/trainers. Ten of the twelve were returnees; nine of the ten had been refugees. Interview questions focused on the women's perspectives on their role in peacebuilding as it relates to the changing political situation, the ongoing struggle for inclusion in the peace processes, and gender empowerment. The 2017 interviews build on my research in refugee camps on the Thai-Myanmar border in 2007 and subsequent visits to Myanmar.³⁰

WLB: POLITICAL LEADERS FROM THE BORDERS

WLB's advocacy for gender inclusion, for accountability, and for federalism—all by political means—has filled an important gap in Myanmar, according to female leaders in the Myanmar peace process. WLB provided much needed political leadership despite security concerns. It called for women's rights and women's inclusion in the peace process but also advocated for federalism. WLB is committed to federalism as a path to ethno-national self-determination and to human rights, not only for women but for all ethnic groups in the context of the state of Myanmar. From the start, WLB, which is closely tied to EAOs through its member organizations, has openly espoused ethnic equality. This makes it unique because the women's organizations founded in Myanmar tend to focus solely on women's issues.

Beth maintained that WLB does have a different—although not contradictory—agenda to the Alliance for Gender Inclusion in the Peace Process (AGIPP).³¹ AGIPP, like other women's organizations based in Myanmar, exists to “enforce gender equality” only. This means WLB requires different approaches and strategies. Andrea clarified,

So WLB is more quite like a political group organization. Not only a peace group and also not a program-running NGO. It is kind of a women's political group. It's very rare inside the country, so no other group is like this.³²

Since moving its headquarters to Yangon, WLB continues to work with political parties, specifically the ethnic political parties, as stakeholders in the peace process.

The strong political stance that WLB took was useful to the movement inside Myanmar; WLB could raise issues from the borderland that groups in Yangon could not raise without impacting their security. In Myanmar, for security reasons, women's organizations were reluctant to advocate for anything but traditional women's issues. For decades, the military regime enforced a draconian censorship system.³³ Moreover, people learned to self-censor. Those women who worked with government service tend to stand with the government. Most women's organizations based in Myanmar advocate for a feminist agenda, for women's rights, and for human rights in general but avoid political issues.

For example, from the borders, WLB advocated openly for accountability for human rights abuses, particularly gender-based violence. One of its goals

as an organization has been to document human rights violations and publicize them; WLB's reports document details of rapes with specific locations, military units, and names of perpetrators, if known.³⁴ Not surprisingly, Burmese military personnel are the main perpetrators in the reports on gender-based violence. Moreover, WLB has always openly condemned the military dictatorship—from outside Myanmar—and has strongly criticized the constitution, which gives much power to the military. In addition, the organization pushed for the arrest and prosecution of the Tatmadaw generals by the International Criminal Court.

As such, for many years, the government sought to arrest WLB members, given their anti-government stance. Cathy explained that when she introduces herself as a leader in WLB, people are sometimes “shocked.”

Cathy: Some people when we meet with them, we introduce ourselves, “I’m Cathy I work with WLB.” “Wow!” [they say] “a WLB fighter.”

Anna: So they see you as a fighter?

Cathy: Yeah, fighter, [we] are heroes.... WLB is a fighter and a hero (laughing). We have a very strong voice and then we raise very heavy issues that other women's groups didn't do or didn't raise.

Despite the fear of potential repercussions for collaboration with WLB, many women in Myanmar recognize and appreciate the leadership that WLB has provided for the movement; some admire them for their bravery, considering them “heroes.”

Moreover, unlike the majority of women's organizations in Myanmar, WLB has access to and is familiar with women who are directly impacted by the highly politicized armed conflicts. Because WLB's ethnic member organizations are linked to the EAOs, they have access to the remote, rural areas controlled by the EAOs, either from Yangon or from EAO bases outside the country, such as the Chinese or Thai borders. The women's groups from inside Myanmar do not have access to the ethnic women outside Yangon; they would not risk travelling to conflict zones. “Nobody would dare to go,” said Denise. Nor do they have experience operating in conflict zones. On the other hand, WLB member organizations have been working with EAOs for decades in conflict areas. Some are survivors of violence themselves and/

or have worked extensively with survivors of different kinds of human rights abuses. As a result, WLB leaders are familiar with the conflict areas, the people, and the issues they face.

Although many women's organizations were unfamiliar with federalism at first, for decades, WLB worked with and supported ethnic leaders in their endeavour to build a federal union that fulfills the promise of self-determination, democratic rights, and equality. The organization has always promoted ethnic equality along with gender equality. As such, WLB developed the strategy early on to educate its leaders and their corresponding constituencies on federalism and to advance gendered policy relating to federalism. WLB set up constitutional study groups, sent representatives when the official Federal Constitutional Drafting Process began in 2005, and after consultation with member organizations published "Constituting Our Rights" and "Looking through Gender Lenses."³⁵ According to Helen, a focus on federalism contradicts the pervasive stereotype that women can speak only about gender. "Men don't have the contract to talk about federalism," she said. "They don't have exclusive rights to talk about federalism. Federalism is about everybody." In its policy paper "Strategies to Promote Gender Equality," WLB admits that federalism alone "cannot guarantee gender equality;" however, it asserts that federalism is "key to ending 70 years of war."³⁶ In 2016, WLB held its first open workshop in Yangon. By 2017, many civil society organizations, political parties, and women's organizations were either offering or taking training in federalism.

WLB: CHALLENGING THE POWER OF THE MILITARY AND SECURITY FORCES

The reputation of WLB members as "fighters" and "heroes" to the Myanmar women's movement has both helped the organization to lead the women's movement and, to some extent, harmed them. From the borderlands, WLB led the women's movement inside Myanmar despite ongoing security concerns and threats to individual members' safety. Out of necessity, they became experts in managing security threats and developing strategies and approaches to operate in a context where their existence was constantly under threat as illegal aliens in Thailand. Refugees from Myanmar are not allowed to leave the camps for work, for food, or for political or social organization without permission and maybe be subject to arrest as illegal aliens.

As such, WLB “fighters” developed nonviolent strategies to respond to the constant police presence in their everyday lives, challenging the power of the special police. Moreover, WLB seeks, indirectly, to reform the approach of the military. However, the future role of WLB is uncertain in a context where it is seen as oppositional to the military and to the government.

Before the country opened in 2010, individuals who worked outside the country could not return to the country legally because of the Unlawful Association Act, according to Eloise. As such, WLB operated underground in Myanmar, raising awareness about the constitution and human rights. WLB documented human rights abuses of the government and military, including sexual violence; it was dangerous work and members needed to be mindful of threats to their security. Posting military human rights violations on the WLB website was particularly dangerous. Now headquartered in Myanmar, WLB is still listed as an Unlawful Association; as such, they are considered oppositional to the government.

Since Myanmar has opened up, WLB member organizations have worked mostly in the ethnic-controlled areas in Myanmar where the fighting is ongoing, noted Fran. They have supported the EAO’s representation and participation in the peace process. However, the government continues to enforce the Unlawful Association Act actively and often accuses WLB of unlawful association, particularly when it is unhappy with WLB’s political activities. According to Fran,³⁷ some of the EAOs participating in the peace process are still on the Unlawful Association list, despite the national ceasefire and the ongoing political dialogue. Since WLB works closely with EAOs, it regularly receives threats from the government; WLB is accused of supporting EAO military activities. For example, WLB member organization Kachin Women’s Organization (KWO) works with female internally displaced persons in the Kachin Independent Army (KIA)–controlled area, and as a consequence the government accuses KWO of supporting the armed group. Concerned about their security, the Tavoyen Women’s Association, a WLB member organization, watched the political situation and waited until it felt ready to move its office from Thailand to Yangon, said Eloise. The association moved the office to Yangon in 2012 but did not close the office in Thailand until 2015, when the NLD won the elections.

With the relocation of WLB headquarters to Yangon, the staff developed nonviolent strategies to respond to the new security threats they faced.

Changing the approach of the military is critical for peace in Myanmar, the staff maintained. However, building trust is very difficult when the special police remain active, instilling fear—as they have in the past—in ethnic communities participating in the peace process. Cathy stated,

[I]f ... the leader[s] think ... that we cannot change in the community level, how are we going to change in national level? The problem is that they [the military] want to control and they want to take power.

Challenging the authority of the military is an essential, although unwritten, strategy of the organization.

In Yangon, the WLB co-secretaries general were often followed by the special police.³⁸ The threat of arrest was a constant fear. The special police would sit outside WLB offices, sometimes in full view of the staff. Cathy and Fran spoke lightly about the special police, laughing at times while they told their stories, but the courage of the women in the face of the threat was undeniable.

Five years ago we were not quite sure the boundary here, how far we can push and how openly we can say or critique about something. Even now, we have to be cautious sometimes about what we have to say.

Because the special police were known to the women, they conversed with them, challenging their presence at times, while at other times, they attempted to form relationships and joke about their situation. Nevertheless, the presence of the special police impacted the quality and the objective of WLB community meetings. WLB often met with community groups for community consultations relative to the peace process but were constrained by police presence. Frustrated, Cathy complained,

[I]f they [special police] are in there, the people . . . they are afraid of [them], they cannot talk too much. So, that's why ... if we move ... [and] they follow, I'm very angry with them. I said "Why do you always follow us? You can follow us to our office if you want, so you can also arrange our transportation or something [like] that. If you can do that we will be happy."

Humour was a common tactic to release tension and undermine authority: "Since you are here, join in. Make yourselves useful!"

The connections they built with the special police were strong enough that the “secret” police would reciprocate, questioning the women openly. After a meeting Cathy attended, the special police who had followed her inquired,

“[S]o are you finished?” [I say,] “Yes, so my responsibility ... [is to] ... ask you, what is your name? What is your responsibility? What is your role? What are you doing?” I ask everything. “You think that you have to ... make a report to your leaders? Myself ... I need to report also. Give me information. Then I will give you information also.”

Cathy turned the conversation into an opportunity to tell her story, develop empathy, begin dialogue, and at the same time, teach the officers following her.

Attending WLB workshops, the military and police attempted to silence the women and the participants with the threat of their presence. One time, Cathy said, she travelled to conduct a community consultation with KWO; the consultation was held quite close to a government military camp and the military showed up at their workshop, as did the special police. At the workshop KWO spoke about the peace process, refugee return, and in addition, they criticized the military budget allocation as well as the national budget. Looking directly at them, Cathy openly questioned the military, who, she said, spoke about peace on the one hand, but on the other hand, built up and repaired their military camp instead of tearing it down:

I talked very loudly and very openly. So they [special police] went to the leaders who are controlling the area ... and asked “why are you bringing this woman and why” [Cathy laughing] ... “[Is she talking] about the military very bad? So where they are from? Who they are?” Oh, they ask so many questions. Then the local leader said he cannot ... answer the question. So, we invite them to come and join, “Come join with the community and discuss about how we can change, how we can make a development in the area.” But they ... just sit and listen ten or fifteen minutes and they ran away.

Cathy used the workshop as an opportunity to challenge the special police. The military effort to suppress the voice of the women backfired when Cathy responded with a nonviolent strategy, inviting the military and police to join them.

Similarly, Georgia was followed continuously for two years by the military intelligence. Now that she leads workshops on security sector reform, she invites the military intelligence to join the workshop, although she said that the military no longer follow her to the extent that they did when she first returned to Myanmar. Georgia explained,

Whenever they followed, I just told them, security sector reform ... is just to fulfill the security needs of the people by security institutions. So, not to do revolution against the army or whatever and not to do anything illegal outside the process. Just to reform the institution to address the needs of the people. Later I think a lot of people will understand.

In fact, Georgia said, now she is invited to offer training to police officers, giving her influence at a high level in the police program. Still, she said, there are many emotional and physical barriers to overcome.

Cathy maintained that the police scrutiny indicates the power of their activism: "So, you know, even though it doesn't seem like the woman is important, in reality they are always following us and they always check us." WLB reports documenting military human rights abuses, particularly the reports on gender-based violence, threaten the military's ability to violate human rights with impunity.

Cathy: So, if you do some activity or if you do event, they always follow. When I am going to meet with the government, they also follow and ask blah, blah, blah. If we are going to the meeting room, they also follow till the meeting room.

Fran: Because they know that we release that kind of report.

Cathy: After we went to Geneva and we presented this report, we did the press conference on the CEDAW [Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women]. They called my phone and they swear, they swear and they said very rudely, "You women are very rude," and "You are very against the government and you are very offensive to the Myanmar country" [laughing].

Cathy: But we don't know who called us.... Then we share information [with WLB] if there is no name on the phone, don't answer the phone [laughing].

During the review of the CEDAW report, a WLB delegate and board member from Tha An was questioned by the special police. She was very afraid. In response, Cathy reported the incident to the CEDAW committee. The CEDAW committee then directly confronted government representatives. WLB used the resources of their network to challenge the intimidation tactics of the police.

RESOLVING INSIDER-OUTSIDER TENSIONS

When WLB considered returning to Myanmar and moving its headquarters to Yangon, the organization experienced conflict internally. Some within WLB preferred to remain as an exile group initially. They did not wish to move inside the country too soon, before the political transformation was complete. Some argued that WLB wait to establish its base in Myanmar until the government is finally and completely democratic and the people of Myanmar are free to follow their political choices, that is, until human rights are normalized. They were concerned about how they might be perceived as an organization. Moreover, for some member organizations, their close relationship to the EAOs meant their security was linked to the success of the ceasefire process. An interview with Denise confirmed that WLB leadership was divided initially on whether to return to Myanmar. Nevertheless, collaboration between women's groups inside the country and outside the country had been mutually beneficial for many years. As the political context began to change and the peace process moved forward, the women's movement inside Myanmar needed WLB's leadership. Despite the many concerns, WLB moved its headquarters from Chiang Mai to Yangon. At first, WLB experienced difficulty building trust with some women's organizations within Myanmar. WLB has always openly condemned the military dictatorship—from outside Myanmar—and has strongly criticized the constitution that gives so much power to the military. The government sought to arrest WLB members given their anti-government stance. As a result, some organizations within Myanmar, even grassroots women's organizations mistrusted WLB and were concerned about its strong political stance. Moreover, at first they were unfamiliar with the federalism political alternative that WLB promoted, according to Cathy. On the other hand, other women's organizations had never heard of WLB; they were well-known in the ethnic areas, and women's organizations based in Yangon were

familiar with them; however, in cities outside of Yangon, like Mandalay, they were unknown. Further, some local organizations accused the diaspora, generally, of taking money from international donors and benefitting from it. For these reasons, trust building was critical.

WLB used its considerable skill in conflict resolution and collaboration as an umbrella organization for ethnic minority organizations. It sponsored a women's forum to introduce WLB to Myanmar civil society. Because of the mistrust, Eloise said when they held their first women's forum in Myanmar, the returnees kept a low profile; that is, they made an effort not to appear too "smart and advanced." The "entry point" for returnees was key, said Denise. Returnees must "reintroduce" themselves to "the community." How diaspora individuals present themselves inside the country may become an obstacle to successful reintegration; how they are perceived by insiders is critical. Denise maintained some of the community are not even aware that she is a returnee who lived for many years in Canada; she sees this as useful to her re-integration. Other returnees display "arrogance" because they have been educated in the West. In Myanmar, a Western education is prestigious because of the state of the education system; many people do not have access to quality higher education in Myanmar. If "you are coming back and wearing your flashy clothes and things like that, it will be difficult."³⁹ Some diaspora returnees are not accepted by the community and do not "survive;" that is, they return to the countries where they resettled, not having achieved their goals.

Regardless of their growing familiarity with WLB, some of the local women's organizations were afraid to work with WLB. In Myanmar, local women's organizations had concerns about WLB's strong language and what they called a "negative approach" to advocacy. Furthermore, WLB's association with EAOs made it suspect; for decades the EAOs were portrayed as "Taung Kyan Tuu," or terrorists, that is, violent or cruel ones, according to Irene. Collaboration with WLB, was, according to Andrea, a "sensitive" matter:

They can get very strong so that is a little bit of a challenge [for WLB].... The military ruling government, they think that this [WLB] is an enemy of the state.... And also because WLB is a very strong political group, other women's organizations in here, inside and also the government departments, maybe they are reluctant to work together or maybe they are afraid of WLB, so

I see a little bit of challenge.

Some women's organizations chose not to confront the power of the military. The military can still arrest and sue citizens; these intimidation tactics were forefront in people's minds after decades of military rule and censorship even though the government abolished direct media censorship in 2012.

Moreover, the government, largely controlled by the military, used WLB's acceptance of local women's organizations to create and reinforce divisions within the network, making collaboration more difficult for WLB. Once it moved its base to Yangon, WLB's strategy was to lobby the government and network with other women's organizations working for women's inclusion in the political dialogue and peace process. However, the government created divisions in the network by refusing to work with WLB. For example, AGIPP successfully lobbied and worked with the Ministry of Social Welfare, assisting the ministry as it drafted policies on women's protection and providing technical support. The government issued an ultimatum to AGIPP, stating "you are welcome, but not WLB," because "they [saw] WLB as a rebel, part of the rebel organization."⁴⁰ The government worked with many of the local women's organizations and their alliances but sought to control opposition by dividing the movement. WLB anticipated being welcomed with open arms by the NLD when they took power and Daw Aung San Suu Kyi became State Counsellor. WLB, as most women's organizations, promoted Daw Aung San Suu Kyi around the world. Wherever WLB members would go, they would talk about her situation before their own hardships as refugees or part of the diaspora, highlighting her nearly two decades of house arrest. They helped to raise her visibility globally. However, when WLB representatives, along with those of other NGOs, met with State Counsellor Aung San Suu Kyi for the first time, they were not as appreciated as they had expected. Instead, although they parted on good terms, relations were cool and there was no follow-up even after WLB leaders reached out. The cool relationship was heartbreaking for some; one activist could not hold back the tears as she told her story.

One interviewee mused, "[S]ome people insult us but some people value us." It was very difficult at the beginning, but eventually, the rumours about the diaspora died down. Despite military/government interference, despite the initial mistrust, despite the disappointment, in the beginning, the women's organizations needed each other and they found a way to work together. Local women's organizations needed WLB's political leadership, its familiarity

with and access to conflict areas and conflict parties, its knowledge of the gendered impact of armed conflict, its transnational networks, and its expertise with international organizations and mandates. For this reason, local women's organizations proposed that WLB return to Myanmar and work together with the women's movement. For their part, local organizations had the necessary expertise regarding gendered social issues within Myanmar, growing local networks, and although totally independent from the government, they had access to the government. Denise stated emphatically that "the women's groups here have to work together no matter what. They have to work together and complement each other."

STANDING AGAINST ABUSE OF ALL ETHNIC MINORITIES; THE ROHINGYA

WLB took a stand against the persecution of the Rohingya despite overwhelming and, for the most part, passive acceptance of the general population, by supporting the International Court of Justice's accusations of genocide. In its "Statement on the 20th Anniversary of Women's League of Burma," WLB criticized the silence of the government: "We strongly believe that such silence has made those who committed the crimes able to continue to act with impunity."⁴¹

Some of the activists claimed living outside the country provided the opportunity to experience the value in and acceptance of co-existence with diverse peoples. Acceptance of diversity is important for a country that has experienced ethno-nationalist struggles for decades. Andrea maintained that those who have lived outside the country as a refugee, migrant, or activist

learn quite a lot, you know, outside a country [through] experience and exposure. Also they meet with ethnic nationalities, different cultures.... There was no chance of meeting, discussing, expressing, or [being] friendly inside the country. So, in the long term, women outside the country have had the chance to exchange with each other and learn more and more. That is really, you know, a good experience for them to understand [how] ethnic people are feeling and their desire for equality and for federalism.

Andrea argued that most women exiled from Myanmar came to realize and understand the importance of collaboration and trust building among

ethnic communities for their future in their host or resettlement countries. Government treatment of the Rohingya in Arakan State led to a different kind of tension between friends and leaders in the women's movement. Leaders of WLB have been called traitors for speaking out against laws and practices that threaten the human rights of the Rohingya people. Several outspoken women received menacing emails and phone calls threatening death. When, in 2014, the government published four draft bills titled "Laws on Protection of Race and Religion," women's rights activists, students, intellectuals, and civil society actors protested against the laws, which restrict women's rights and deepen the already existing discrimination against the Rohingya people. A letter to the president, released by WLB and 96 other civil society organizations (and later endorsed by 166 civil society organizations), stated:

We believe that current faith-based political activities, including the arguments against interfaith marriage currently taking place in the country, are not in accordance with the objectives of the peaceful coexistence of all faiths and the prevention of extreme violence and conflict, but are instead events and ideas designed to distract the public before the 2015 election.... There are religious and ethnic differences among the nationals of Myanmar, and developing initiatives based on religion hinders the implementation of national solidarity and current peace building processes.⁴²

In response, the radical Buddhist nationalist group "969" released its own statement attacking the human rights activists. In a 2014 Association for Women's Rights in Development (AWID) interview Andrea exclaimed,

What the monks say, many people do. Our group has been called traitors. It's very difficult for ordinary people to speak out.

Many activists thought the bills were an effort to gain the support of the Buddhist majority in advance of the 2015 election—support whipped up by the Buddhist nationalists.

Denise felt strongly that the force the military used was not proportional to the harm the Rohingya perpetrated against the military outposts along the border. Nothing could justify the displacement of hundreds of thousands of Rohingya who have become homeless. Most people, she said, argue that the Rohingya are illegal or a guest in this country, but, she pointed out, "we have

millions of Burmese in Thailand undocumented and what if the Thai try to ban their houses and you know commit the same kind of atrocities and violence?” If the shoe was on the other foot, she maintained, the Burmese would have a very different perspective.

Despite the widespread CSO support for the statement against the “Laws on Protection of Race and Religion,” Denise found her appreciation of diversity, gained abroad in exile, had limited acceptance in Myanmar. Not all female activists are against the human rights abuses. Nevertheless, she spoke up against the attacks on the Rohingya and the prevailing view of the Rohingya as immigrants. “We cannot, we cannot accept it,” she said. As a result, she and her husband have lost friends among the activists they worked with for many years. “When it comes to the Rohingya issue, there is no tolerance so we lost quite a few friends along the way,” she said. Further,

Things have changed so much in the last year ... it is like a black and white kind of situation. Now, everybody is supporting of the army, supporting of the government and uniting; everybody is uniting against the Rohingya, so it is very difficult.

The military response to the Rohingya movement contributes to an unstable political context and as a result, she and her husband have been forced to consider returning to Canada or to Chiang Mai, Thailand, where so many refugees from Myanmar have been based for decades. Denise was concerned in 2017 about the potential for the government to shut down dissent, to go “a bit backward.”

CONCLUSION

This study highlighting the complex agency of refugee women explores the unique contributions and challenges of third-level peacebuilding. The Women’s League of Burma, which grew and developed in refugee camps on the Thai-Myanmar border, provided political leadership to the women’s peace movement in Myanmar using the experience, skills, networks, and long-term commitment of its members to help facilitate the transition to a more open, democratic country. Interviewees maintained that wherever diaspora go, whatever workshop, civil society forum, or meeting they attend related to the dialogue process, they contribute their knowledge and experience. My study found diaspora, generally, and WLB, specifically, are an asset to the ongoing peace and democratization process in Myanmar.

Interviewees reported progress in terms of the 30 percent quota for women, a change in discourse that has normalized if not implemented gender inclusion and achieved some success in shaping government policy.

The women refugees modelled ethnic collaboration and conflict resolution in a time when diaspora networks were becoming increasingly divisive and ethnicized. Since the 1990s, internal conflict and polarizing politics have lessened the influence of exiled political activists in Asia and, most importantly, in Myanmar, despite the international visibility of the networks and movement.⁴³ As outsider/insiders, post-2017, they used their experience and skill with ethno-national conflict to address tensions within their alliances and build trust with Myanmar-based women's organizations, in the context of government attempts to divide the movement by shunning the organization. As returnees, WLB members stood against xenophobia, speaking out against the attacks on the Rohingya.

Further, WLB helped to build civil society capacity inside Myanmar, challenging the police and military and at the same time creating alternatives to Myanmar's military-dominated government. Since the military coup, it has been women activists who are leading the nonviolent resistance against political suppression.⁴⁴ Risking their lives, WLB protestors have marched to police and military headquarters, demanding that the military uphold their peace agreements.⁴⁵ Other activists have used their cultural and social resources to sanction and slow down the male-dominated military by hanging their clothes and undergarments at head-level across the streets, an action that is taboo in Myanmar because it is bad luck for men to walk underneath women's garments.⁴⁶ However, pursued by the military and police, WLB has fled to EAO-held areas or to neighbouring countries; many are back on the Thai-Myanmar border. The organization is using its international network to advocate for the release of Thin Thin Aung, co-founder of WLB and of Mizzima News; as a journalist and women's rights activist, she was arrested, detained, and later charged. Given the rapidly changing and unstable political environment, studying the role diaspora advocacy networks play in peacebuilding in their countries of origin becomes increasingly imperative.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Alexander Betts and William Jones, *Mobilising the Diaspora* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016), 222.
- 2 Yossi Shain, “The Role of Diasporas in Conflict Perpetuation or Resolution,” *SAIS Review* 22 (2002): 115–44.
- 3 “Helen,” in discussion with author, October 2017, Yangon, Myanmar. In 2017, my interviewees consented to use of their names in publications; however, I am concealing their real names and substituting English names because the political situation has drastically changed. The 2021 military coup has created potential security risks for women’s rights activists. It is too difficult to try to contact them to assess their current wishes, as many are in hiding fearing arrest and torture and the military is monitoring their communication.
- 4 “Beth,” in discussion with author, October 2017, Naypyitaw, Myanmar.
- 5 “Andrea,” in discussion with author, October 2017, Yangon, Myanmar.
- 6 Diaspora can be defined as “an expatriate community with a history of dispersal (usually forced) that maintains a memory and various myths about a specific ‘homeland’ and constructs a collective identity related to this homeland.” See William Safran, “Diasporas in Modern Societies: Myths of Homeland and Return,” *Diasporas* 1, no. 1 (1991): 83–99.
- 7 Shain, “The Role of Diasporas.”
- 8 Betts and Jones, *Mobilising the Diaspora*, 213.
- 9 Shain, “The Role of Diasporas.”
- 10 Renaud Egretreau, “Burma in Diaspora: A Preliminary Research Note on the Politics of Burmese Diasporic Communities in Asia,” *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* 31, no. 2 (2012): 115–47.
- 11 Peggy Levitt, *The Transnational Villagers* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001).
- 12 Maria Koinova, “Diaspora Mobilisation for Conflict and Post-Conflict Reconstruction: Contextual and Comparative Dimensions,” *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44, no. 8 (2018): 1251–69.
- 13 Terrence Lyons and Peter Mandaville, “Think Locally, Act Globally:

- Toward a Transnational Comparative Politics,” *International Political Sociology* 4, no. 2 (2010): 124–41; quote on p. 124.
- 14 Mark Duffield, *Global Governance and the New Wars: The Merging of Development and Security* (London: Zed Books, 2002); Mary Kaldor, *New and Old Wars: Organized Violence in a Global Era* (Cambridge, MA: Polity Press, 2001).
 - 15 Hazel Smith and Paul Stares, eds., *Diasporas in Conflict: Peace-Makers or Peace-Wreckers?* (Tokyo: United Nations University Press, 2007); Paivi Pirkkalainen and Mahdi Abdile, “The Diaspora—Conflict—Peace—Nexus: A Literature Review,” *Diaspeace*, Working Paper no. 1 (University of Jyväskylä, 2009), https://jyx.jyu.fi/bitstream/handle/123456789/36875/1/DIASPEACE_WP1.pdf; Feargal Cochrane, Bahar Baser, and Ashok Swain, “Home Thoughts from Abroad: Diasporas and Peace-Building in Northern Ireland and Sri Lanka,” *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, 32 (2009): 681–704.
 - 16 Pnina Werbner, “Global Pathways: Working Class Cosmopolitans and the Creation of Transnational Ethnic Worlds,” *Social Anthropology* 7, no. 1 (1999): 17–35; Rudhramoorthy Cheran, “Diaspora Circulation and Transnationalism as Agents for Change in the Post Conflict Zones of Sri Lanka” (Toronto: Department of Sociology and Centre for Refugee Studies, York University, 2003), <http://www.sangam.org/articles/view/2/523.pdf>; Wolfram Zunzer, “Diaspora Communities and Civil Conflict Transformation,” *Berghof Occasional Paper 26* (Berlin: Berghof Research Centre for Constructive Conflict Management, 2004), <http://edoc.vifapol.de/opus/volltexte/2011/2543/pdf/boc26e.pdf>; Gil Loescher, James Milner, Edward Newman, and Gary Troeller, “Protracted Refugee Situations and the Regional Dynamics of Peacebuilding,” *Conflict, Security and Development* 7, no. 3 (2007): 491–501; Khalid Koser, “African Diasporas and Post-Conflict Reconstruction: An Eritrean Case Study,” in *Diasporas in Conflict: Peacemakers or Peace Wreckers?*, ed. Hazel Smith and Paul Stares (Tokyo: United Nations University Press, 2007), 239–52; Cindy Horst, “Refugees, Peacebuilding, and the Anthropology of the Good,” in *Refugees’ Roles in Resolving Displacement and Building Peace: Beyond Beneficiaries*, ed. Megan Bradley, James Milner, and Blair Peruniak (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2019), 23–38; Anna

- Snyder, "A Gendered Analysis of Refugee Peacebuilding: Transnational Networks for Peace," *Review of Social Studies* 2, no. 1 (2015), 1–24.
- 17 Giulia Sinatti, "Key Criteria of 'Good Practice' for Constructive Diaspora Engagement in Peacebuilding" (the Hague: African Diaspora Policy Centre, 2010), http://www.diaspora-centre.org/DOCS/ADPC_Paper_June201.pdf.
- 18 Cathy A. Wilcock, "Hybridising Diasporic Resistance to Homeland Peacebuilding: A Case Study of UK Sudanese Activists and Sudanese Peace," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 46, no. 11 (2020): 2443–61.
- 19 Inge Brees, "Refugees and Transnationalism on the Thai-Burmese Border," *Global Networks* 10, no. 2 (2010): 282–99.
- 20 Horst, "Refugees, Peacebuilding, and the Anthropology."
- 21 Megan Bradley, James Milner, and Blair Peruniak, eds., *Refugees' Roles in Resolving Displacement and Building Peace: Beyond Beneficiaries* (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2019).
- 22 Loescher, et al., "Protracted Refugee Situations."
- 23 Amanda Coffie, "Liberian Refugee Protest and the Meaning of Agency," in *Refugees' Roles in Resolving Displacement and Building Peace: Beyond Beneficiaries*, ed. Megan Bradley, James Milner, and Blair Peruniak (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2019), 229–46.
- 24 Anna Snyder, "Developing Refugee Peacebuilding Capacity: Women in Exile on the Thai/Burmese Border," in *Critical Issues in Peace and Conflict Studies*, ed. Tom Matyók, Jessica Senehi, and Sean Byrne (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2011), 177–98.
- 25 Patricia Weiss Fagen and Sally Yudelman, "El Salvador and Guatemala: Refugee Camp and Repatriation Experiences," in *Women and Civil War: Impact, Organizations, and Action*, ed. Krishna Kumar (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 2001), 79–96; Krishna Kumar and Hannah Baldwin, "Women's Organizations in Postconflict Cambodia," in *Women and Civil War: Impact, Organizations, and Action*, ed. Krishna Kumar (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 2001), 129–64.
- 26 Carl Grundy-Warr and Elaine Wong, "Sanctuary under a Plastic Sheet: The Unresolved Problem of Rohingya Refugees," *IBRU Boundary and*

Security Bulletin 5, no. 3 (Autumn 1997): 79–91.

- 27 Mary O’Kane, “Gender, Borders and Transversality: The Emerging Women’s Movement in the Burma-Thailand Borderlands,” in *Gender, Conflict and Migration*, ed. Navnita Behera (New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2006), 102–30.
- 28 “Home,” Women’s League of Burma, accessed 12 May 2006, <http://www.womenofburma.org>.
- 29 I am very grateful to Zaceu Lian for arranging my interviews and for engaging the staff at the Centre for Development and Ethnic Studies who acted as guides and interpreters. Without them, my research would not have been possible.
- 30 Anna Snyder, “A Gendered Analysis of Refugee Transnational Bridgebuilding Capacity,” in *Critical Aspects of Gender in Conflict Resolution, Peacebuilding and Social Movements*, ed. Anna Snyder and Stephanie Stobbe, Research in Social Movements, Conflict and Change 32 (Bingley, UK: Emerald, 2011), 13–44; Snyder, “Developing Refugee Peacebuilding Capacity”; Snyder, “A Gendered Analysis of Refugee Peacebuilding.”
- 31 “Beth,” in discussion with author.
- 32 “Andrea,” in discussion with author.
- 33 Lisa Brooten, Jane McElhone, and Gayathry Venkiteswaran, eds., *Myanmar Media in Transition: Legacies, Challenges and Change* (Singapore: ISEAS–Yusof Ishak Institute, 2019).
- 34 Women’s League of Burma, “Same Impunity, Same Patterns,” 2013, <https://womenofburma.org/reports?page=0>; Women’s League of Burma, “If They Have Hope They Would Speak,” 2014, <https://womenofburma.org/reports?page=0>; Women’s League of Burma, “Access to Justice for Women Survivors of Gender-Based Violence Committed by State Actors in Burma,” 2016, <https://womenofburma.org/reports?page=0>; Women’s League of Burma, “Girls Bear Shame,” 2017, <https://womenofburma.org/reports?page=0>.
- 35 Women’s League of Burma, “Constituting Our Rights,” 2006, https://www.womenofburma.org/sites/default/files/2018-06/2006_Constituting_Our_Rights_in_English.pdf; Women’s League of Burma,

“Looking through Gender Lenses,” 2006, <https://womenofburma.org/policy-papers/looking-through-gender-lenses>.

36 Women’s League of Burma, 2018.

37 “Fran,” in discussion with author. October 2017, Yangon, Myanmar.

38 From various 2017 interviews.

39 “Denise,” in discussion with author, November 2017, Yangon, Myanmar.

40 “Denise,” in discussion with author.

41 Women’s League of Burma, “Statement on the 20th Anniversary of Women’s League of Burma,” 2019, <https://womenofburma.org/statements/statement-20th-anniversary-womens-league-burma>.

42 Association for Women’s Rights in Development, “Women’s Rights Activists Resist Myanmar’s Proposed ‘Law on Protection of Race and Religion,’” 12 November 2014, <https://www.awid.org/news-and-analysis/womens-rights-activists-resist-myanmars-proposed-law-protection-race-and-religion>.

43 David Steinberg, “Globalization, Dissent, and Orthodoxy: Burma/Myanmar and the Saffron Revolution,” *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs* 9, no. 2 (2008): 51–58; David Williams, “Changing Burma from Without: Political Activism among the Burmese Diaspora,” *Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies* 19, no. 1 (2012): 121–42; Egretreau, “Burma in Diaspora.”

44 May Sabe Phyu, “Recognizing the Brave Women Fighting for Democracy and Gender Equality on International Women’s Day,” *Mizzima: News for Myanmar*, 8 March 2021, <https://www.mizzima.com/article/recognizing-brave-women-fighting-democracy-and-gender-equality-international-womens-day>.

45 From personal conversations.

46 Reuters Staff, “Myanmar Protesters String Up Women’s Clothes for Protection,” Reuters, 6 March 2021, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-politics-protest-yangon-idUSKBN2AY0DX>.